Standing Committee of the

Council of University Classical Departments
MINUTES
of the 150th meeting of the Standing Committee,

held on Friday, 15 February 2019, at 2pm,

in room 246, Senate House, University of London
Present: Helen Lovatt (Chair), Gesine Manuwald (Secretary), Emma Bridges, Susan Deacy (Bulletin), Katherine Harloe, Elena Isayev (Treasurer), Peter Liddel (CATB), Sharon Marshall (Statistics), Neville Morley, Joanna Paul (Education Committee), Josephine Quinn, Greg Woolf
Apologies: James Clackson, Lucy Grig, Jennifer Ingleheart, April Pudsey (Elections)

1. Minutes of the 149th meeting, held on 6 October 2018 (Appendix 1)
Approved (https://cucd.blogs.sas.ac.uk/standing-committee/).

2. Matters arising from the minutes
None.

3. Chair’s report
– In collaboration with other Classics bodies CUCD issued a statement in response to the incidents at the SCS meeting in San Diego in January 2019.

– A number of policy consultations are currently ongoing. There was a meeting of Learned Societies and Subject Associations Network at the British Academy on 12 February 2019, and there will be a meeting of the Arts and Humanities Alliance (AHA) on 5 March 2019.

– One of these consultations concerns funding for research infrastructure: for humanities this could include provision for libraries and archives, digital tools such as L’Année philologique or facilities for digital humanities and artificial intelligence. The Chair would take these ideas to the AHA meeting, with a view to them being included in a general humanities response.
– It was reported that there was a threat to modern languages at Reading and that there was a similar situation at Hull, where provision of modern languages was to be closed down and posts in philosophy had been lost (on modern languages educational policy in the UK see also https://www.modernlanguagesleadershipfellow.com/policy-briefings/). The Chair would write a letter to the management at Reading (agreeing the contents with the Standing Committee) and alert the AHA to the issue.

More generally, concerning the role of CUCD in relation to contiguous disciplines, it was felt that language-teaching was a relevant issue, that solidarity was more important than competition, that arts and humanities departments should support each other and that this would boost the position of languages and arts and humanities overall.

– Concern about the status of the teaching of Classical Civilisation in schools was expressed. There was still a substantial cohort of school students taken Classics-related subjects (10,885 candidates for GCSE in ancient languages and 3,625 candidates for GCSE in other classical subjects in 2018), but the Welsh examination board had discontinued its qualifications, AS-Levels had been withdrawn and Classical Civilisation was not listed among ‘facilitating subjects’ on the Russell Group universities website (https://russellgroup.ac.uk/policy/publications/informed-choices/) and there was still a widespread perception that previous knowledge of ancient languages was necessary for studying Classics at university. While it was felt that CUCD’s remit did not extend to schools, it was acknowledged that university departments have a role in advocating teaching Classics at pre-18 level, in order to support the subject and to generate applications to university courses. In particular, it was suggested that colleagues should not to talk down pre-18 Classics qualifications or discourage students from taking them. It was agreed to promote the value of Classics and Classical Civilisation at all levels and spread the message that there were no barriers of starting the subject at any level. Perhaps this could be done by producing a video featuring the experiences of individuals with different career paths.
4. Treasurer’s business

CUCD’s bank balance is currently healthy and is higher than at the same time last year. This is mainly due to subscriptions coming in at different times. Some subscriptions are still outstanding, which will be chased in due course. Since there were not too many meetings last year and Education Committee was not as active as in some previous years, expenses were relatively low.

5. Secretary’s business

– The question of whether it was better for the majority of members to meet on weekdays or at weekends was discussed again. Different members have different preferences, and these might vary depending on the time of year. It was agreed to decide dates of meetings by Doodle polls on a case-by-case basis and that all Doodle polls should include a variety of days of the week.
– The Elections Officer had noted uneven representation within the Standing Committee and proposed considering re-configuring the elections process slightly, thereby ensuring that a spot each was reserved for elected representatives from the Scottish and the Welsh regions and perhaps also for an elected representative from the new ‘post92classics’ network and potential other areas.
After some discussion it was agreed that a constitutional change was not required, but that it was important to have representation from Wales and Scotland. Since Standing Committee currently had a member from Scotland, but not from Wales, a representative from Wales would be co-opted for this year; at the next elections colleagues from Wales and Scotland would be encouraged to stand. It was felt that the current Standing Committee was fairly representative since each member represented a variety of constituencies.
6. Update on work of CUCD Education Committee

Joanna Paul had taken over as Chair of CUCD Education Committee and had assembled a new committee (members listed here: https://cucd.blogs.sas.ac.uk/education-committee/). They had started to plan some initiatives and events, for which some funding was available.
From next academic year onwards Education Committee would put out two calls for applications; for this year there would be one call, to be issued in the next couple of weeks with a deadline just before Easter, so as to line up one or two events between now and the summer. This activitiy would be boosted in subsequent years.
This year Education Committee might suggest areas that might be worth prioritizing rather than issuing a general call. One potential event might be connected with the new ‘post92classics’ network, such as a workshop to support colleagues developing curricula and setting up qualifications; another plan is an event connected to diversity work, including e.g. curriculum design.
The CUCD Education Committee blog will be shelved, since the Bulletin exists as a platform for communication: it already carries a lot of education reports and is publicized via social media channels.
7. Update on CUCD Bulletin

The 2018 Bulletin is now complete, thanks to the statistics, which were the last item to be published (and provoked interested responses from colleagues). An announcement that the 2018 Bulletin has been published will be released shortly.

The 2019 Bulletin has opened with a contribution from Josephine Quinn in response to the events at the SCS conference in San Diego (https://cucd.blogs.sas.ac.uk/files/2019/01/Quinn-AFTER-SAN-DIEGO.pdf).

The intention is to publish on average one item per month. The advantage of the Bulling now being entirely online is that there are no longer any restrictions to specific publication moments and limitations of space.

A number of articles for the 2019 issue are in the pipeline, including a planned item on 50 years of CUCD.
8. Updates on REF 2021

The latest guidance is out now, which does not include any major changes beyond what had already been known (https://www.ref.ac.uk/news/uk-higher-education-funding-bodies-publish-final-guidance-and-criteria-for-ref-2021/).
Institutions should be developing a code of practice and make sure that staff are treated fairly.

The fact that universities could include the work of staff who had been made redundant was noted with some dismay. Worries about staff being made redundant or having their contracts changed as well as about equality and diversity would be taken to the upcoming AHA meeting.
9. Open Access and Plan S

Plan S (https://www.coalition-s.org) is a European initiative to make all publications that are based on publicly funded research open access (gold open access) from January 2020. In the UK at present mandated open access exists for research funded by the Research Councils, but Plan S could be interpreted as also applying to research funded by universities. The extent is unclear at the moment, but most people assume that what is covered will continue to be research funded by councils. There are particular concerns in relation to learned societies and journals published by them, since they will either have to move to gold open access or not be able to publish any funded research, since hybrid models will no longer be acceptable.
This initiative takes for granted the way in which research is done in the sciences; representatives of the humanities do not seem to be sufficiently involved in discussions. From a humanities point of view, there are concerns about publications of data, i.e. all evidence used as basis for research, since what would be needed would be licences in perpetuity for e.g. art works or translations.
CUCD has sent comments to AHA, which were included in their response to the consultation. There was also good independent response from the Royal Historical Society (https://royalhistsoc.org/plan-s-consultation-feb-2019/).
It was agreed that awareness of this plan should be raised among colleagues and other Classics organisations; this could perhaps be done by an article in the Bulletin.

10. Plans for actions on equality, diversity and inclusion

At the last Council Meeting it was agreed that CUCD should produce a report on these issues. In the meantime, the Chair has had preliminary discussions with some colleagues and has assembled information on potential ways of approach.
The Royal Historical Society (RHS) has produced two extensive and well-presented reports on gender and race (https://royalhistsoc.org), but perhaps CUCD should aim for something simpler. A working group of colleagues should be created, while the statistical work should be outsourced. The initiative should include collecting data and doing surveys, and it should look at all aspects of Classics and areas in which Classicists are involved. Collaborating with a range of universities and sources of funding as well as organizations such as the Classical Association (CA), Classics for All and the Societies for the Promotion Hellenic / Roman Studies would be helpful.
It was agreed to start by looking at gender and race, to set up a representative working group made up of members of the Standing Committee, to advertise for a person who could help with the collection and interpretation of data and to submit a funding application to one of the universities to which members of the working group were affiliated.

Initial findings could be presented at the next meeting of the Standing Committee.

11.  AOB
None.
12. Date of next meeting
The next meeting will be held in late June (in Senate House, London). The specific date will be determined by a Doodle Poll.
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